



Universal Credit: the problem of delay in benefit payments

Universal Credit: the problem of delay in benefit payments

By Carl Packman

Acknowledgements

The author would like to thank Declan Gaffney, Chris Norris, Stephen Timms MP, Claudia Wood and Tony Wilson for their helpful conversations during the writing of this report. A special thanks goes to staff who spoke to me at Citizens Advice Bureaux in the original Universal Credit pilot areas. I would also like to thank Richard Exell, Helen Nadin and Nicola Smith at TUC for their valuable comments on early drafts of this report.

Introduction

One of the more controversial aspects of Universal Credit is the introduction of a new seven-day waiting period before an individual qualifies for benefit. What is more, people on Universal Credit will have to endure a wait of one calendar month while their entitlement is calculated, and then a further seven-day wait for payment into their account, which will produce a total wait of at least five weeks before they receive any money. Given the cuts and new conditions to local welfare assistance, this wait drastically increases the risk to the claimant of hardship. They risk rent arrears, food shortages and debt. Of particular concern is the increased risk claimants will fall back on payday loans, which can leave them in dangerous debt cycles.

The Department for Work and Pensions (DWP) has admitted that more people on Universal Credit will take on debt than claimants in the current system, and that average debt levels will also be higher.¹ This short report looks at what changes are taking place to the welfare system, the preparedness of the DWP to deal with complications in the migration to Universal Credit and examples of hardship that are already caused by benefit delay. It concludes by setting out a number of recommendations.

The policy changes being introduced by the government

Universal Credit

Universal Credit is a new benefit that brings together six existing benefits into one. It will eventually come to replace:

- Income-based Jobseeker's Allowance
- Income-related Employment and Support Allowance
- Income Support
- Working Tax Credit
- Child Tax Credit
- Housing Benefit.

It is the outcome of radical thinking regarding changes to the welfare system, in large part influenced by work at the Centre for Social Justice.² The stated intentions of Universal Credit are to: simplify the benefits system; make work pay; encourage people to take more responsibility over their own money; set a precedent for financial inclusion in the future; and to ensure benefit claimants stay work-ready. Claims are to be made as a household; two individuals of a couple, for example, will be required to make a claim as one. Claims for Universal Credit will also be made online as standard and contact between recipients and the DWP, and other agencies thereafter, will be made online. Furthermore, claimants will be obliged to have their payments made into a bank account, building society account or an alternative provider such as a credit union.

Payments of Universal Credit will be on a monthly basis and if a household is in receipt of housing benefit then it will automatically be sent to the claimant rather than the landlord.

Universal Credit is being piloted in a number of areas, with the expectation that anybody who claims benefits come 2017 will automatically be placed on UC. The Universal Credit pathfinder areas are Tameside, Wigan, Warrington, and Oldham, which were all supposed to begin in April 2013. But all except Tameside began in July due to IT complications. The pilots only include the very simplest cases such as single people with no children. By October 2013 there should also have been a managed introduction of Universal Credit in London's Hammersmith and Fulham, Rugby, Inverness, Harrogate, Bath, and Shotton (the so-called "hub jobcentres"), but in the event only Hammersmith and Fulham went live.

An issue of increasing salience is the toughening up of rules on 'sanctions' (penalties for breaking the UC rules). As another TUC report on Universal Credit stated, penalties for failing to comply with the new conditionality regime will be tougher and imposed sooner than is currently the case.³ Under UC, people will lose benefits for three months for a first offence, six months for a second offence and three years for a third offence. This comes at a time when DWP data shows sanctions rising. In the quarter to June 2013 around 12 per cent of jobseekers were referred for sanction, compared to 2007 when less than eight per cent of jobseekers were. One former Labour Minister at the DWP has said that while

government ministers have said there is no policy of sanctions, Jobcentre Plus employees fear the prospect of job losses themselves and can often see imposing sanctions as a way to please their bosses – who are themselves under pressure to save money.⁴

One of the more controversial aspects of Universal Credit is the introduction in April 2015 of a new seven-day waiting period before an individual can claim benefit that will never be paid back. This will be introduced for Jobseeker's Allowance and Employment and Support Allowance in October 2014 and extended to Universal Credit in April 2015.

What is more, most claimants will face a long delay before they receive their first payment. After claiming (and waiting seven days to become entitled), there will be a one calendar month (that is, usually about four and a half weeks) assessment of how much Universal Credit the claimant is entitled to. Following this, claimants will have to wait a further seven days until payment is received, bringing the total waiting period to at least five weeks from the first day when the claim was made. If the seven waiting days are in addition to the assessment period and further delay, the wait for first payment will be at least six weeks. (This issue had still not been decided by Ministers when we went to press.) This delay has the potential to be especially damaging for those newly out of work, trying to control their finances without recourse to debt or rental arrears. Even DWP's own analysis of the impacts on JSA and ESA claimants demonstrates that substantial numbers of claimants will be at risk of financial hardship as a result of this measure, with disabled people particularly badly affected.⁵

Are benefit claimants better off under Universal Credit?

For a policy change predicated on the assurance that few taking it up will be worse off, there has been a long debate about what the actual benefits of Universal Credit are, and for whom. The government has always said that 3,100,000 people will be better off, 2,400,000 will experience no change, and 2,800,000 will be worse off on Universal Credit.⁶ One report by *The Guardian* pointed out that of the 2,800,000 hardest hit 800,000 will lose an average of £137 per month and 300,000 will lose as much as £300 per month.⁷ As a Joseph Rowntree Foundation report on UC pointed out in July 2013, those without children fall furthest below a minimum income if they do not work, but also find it easiest to get above this standard by working, particularly if they live as couples.⁸ Looking at this in 2011, the Institute for Fiscal Studies pointed out that on average couples with children will gain more (in cash and as a percentage of income) than couples without children, who will gain more than single adults without children. It is lone parents who will on average lose out in the long run, though the report also points out that there will be winners and, in the end, losers amongst all family types.⁹ One group clearly at a disadvantage will be single people with no work, who will find themselves with less than half of what they need – just under 40 per cent of the Minimum Income Standard¹⁰ requirements after rent and council tax.¹¹

Universal Credit is a single payment, replacing several separate benefits. This makes assessing it easier for claimants to assess their personal circumstances when

working out whether going into work will pay or not; but it is not without its risks. While UC allows single parents, for example, to earn around £60 per week, if any more than this is earned then benefits will drop significantly while childcare costs will go up.¹² Overall, working some hours rather than none on Universal Credit will typically be better for claimants, but people already working in low-paid jobs may be worse off. Furthermore, the wider reduction in entitlements from welfare reform undermines any positives about UC.

Wider welfare changes

The gradual movement towards Universal Credit takes place while there are ongoing changes in general to the welfare system. George Osborne's Autumn Statement in June 2013 made clear that welfare spending would be where he would continue to target his cuts. On the same day that he gave the highest earners an average tax cut of £100,000 The *Telegraph* ran an article with the dystopian headline: "Britain can no longer afford welfare state".¹³ In brief, those significant changes to the welfare system include:

- Work Capability Assessments for those receiving Incapacity Benefit with those found capable of work migrated to Jobseekers' Allowance (beginning April 2011, completed March 2014)
- Housing Benefit deductions for claimants who have other adults living in the same property as them (beginning April 2011)
- deductions in the maximum entitlement of Housing Benefit to single people aged between 25 and 34, now equivalent of the Shared Accommodation Rate (beginning January 2012)
- reductions in maximum Housing Benefit paid for working age tenants, otherwise known as the Bedroom Tax (which already exists for those claiming before April 2011, applies to all housing benefit claimants of working age from April 2013)
- a total benefit cap of £26,000 per annum, or £500 per week
- the replacement of the Disability Living Allowance (DLA) with the Personal Independence Payment (PIP)
- the replacement of the Council Tax Benefit with local council tax support schemes
- the abolition of the discretionary Social Fund and its replacement with a devolved local scheme, with a substantial decrease in the budget.

Are the DWP and claimants prepared for the coming changes?

There is a substantial range of evidence to suggest that neither the DWP, nor claimants themselves, are ready for the migration over to Universal Credit. The most scathing review of Universal Credit comes from the National Audit Office, which in its September 2013 report said that the DWP had not achieved value for money and, further, had been unable to assess the value of the systems it had spent over £300m to develop. In sum, £34m had already been written off and approximately £303m was at risk. Only a few months after the DWP defended the IT system it was creating – claiming it would reduce administration costs, fraud, error and overpayments – official figures found that the amount that was being underpaid in benefits due to official error, not fraud, was £500m–£20m more than will supposedly be saved by the controversial Bedroom Tax.

Even more seriously, there is a real risk that administrative errors linked to the shift to UC will lead to real hardship. Last year over 32,000 benefit claimants expecting payments on Christmas Eve were left without money over Christmas due to a DWP blunder. Cases like this remind us that a simpler system is necessary, but given continued IT concerns readiness to deliver by 2017 – which is already a delayed timetable – seems ambitious.¹⁴

A matter of deep concern is whether the DWP is ready for more complex situations arising under UC. The pilot, or pathfinder areas, had very strict criteria for the 1,000 benefit claimants chosen to be test cases for Universal Credit – namely claimants with the least need. One North East England CAB branch manager said “The DWP was sure of who was to be placed on it: under-25s, single, no housing costs. The small grouping now includes couples on that list. The easiest ones who had a safety net.” Another CAB in the North East said: “Users on Universal Credit now are computer literate, but what about come 2015 when addicts and those with mental health problems join?”¹⁵

These issues aside, the DWP has insisted that UC will be delivered on budget, and on time.¹⁶ However, even if this is the case, DWP figures largely rely on there being a smooth transfer from existing benefits to UC. That means reliance on significant behavioural change by benefit claimants, around issues including budgeting money, relationships with landlords (where claimants are renting their accommodation), internet use, and use of mainstream banking services.

Evidence suggests there are considerable concerns among benefit claimants today that the DWP seems not to have taken into serious consideration. The baseline results of Citizens’ Advice’s Universal Credit Managing Migration Pilot,¹⁷ for example, found that 92 per cent of the 1,700 people interviewed who were UC-relevant (i.e. in a position where Universal Credit would theoretically be suitable for them) said that they were not yet ready to migrate to Universal Credit. Eighty-five per cent said they would need help in more than one of the capability areas (monthly payments, budgeting, getting a bank account or using banking facilities and getting online) and 38 per cent said they would need support on all of them.

The DWP will now offer personal budgeting support for Universal Credit claimants; however, there is already evidence of this being a problem in some job

centres in pathfinder areas. One CAB branch manager in a pathfinder area branch said: “We have had at least two glaring examples of Jobcentre Plus/UC staff being so unsure of the criteria for UC that clients came to us complaining that they had been shuffled backwards and forwards between the two agencies several times, neither admitting that they were the correct centre. It was left to CAB to sort out.” In addition, it is unclear whether the support will be widely available or tightly targeted on those already facing significant financial problems.

While the Rt Hon Iain Duncan Smith MP, Secretary of State for Work and Pensions, told Ministers, during an evidence session with the Work and Pensions Committee back in September 2012, that “the ‘weekly pay packet’ at the factory gate is a thing of the past”, research by the Social Market Foundation found that only half of all employees earning under £10,000 per year are paid monthly. Four in ten of those in the lowest two income quintiles are paid weekly.¹⁸ The implication is that monthly instalments of Universal Credit will not necessarily better prepare all UC-ready claimants for the financial position they would face were they to move back into employment.

Improvement to personal budgeting is clearly a good skill to be equipped with but we should be careful not to suggest that low-income households are where they are because of poor budgeting skills, overlooking the reality of the sums they often deal with, and the rising cost of living. However, while many low-income claimants are exceptionally good at managing their money, covering everyday expenditure and one-off contingencies on very tight budgets, unfortunately given the very low levels of benefit entitlement many people in low-income households do find that at times they struggle to make ends meet, which can lead to a higher incidence of debt problems. An official report by the Universal Credit evaluation team at the DWP found that many social housing tenants have problems with debt and rent arrears that might compound possible problems with personal budgeting. Commenting on the different approaches local authorities have taken, the report said that “results have been ‘mixed’”.¹⁹

The DWP is being very optimistic, as shown by its very ambitious assumptions about Universal Credit migration. These are: that it will be achieved on time and on budget; that all participants will be willing and able to move from fortnightly payments to monthly ones (whether they are in work or on previous benefits); and that all claimants will be able to pay rents directly themselves without prioritising other outgoings. The DWP also assumes that claimants will be using the internet, and becoming banking-ready. And there is very little thinking, at least in public, by the DWP about contingency arrangements if these things do not all go to plan. After all, even among people who will be UC-ready, there are still a great many who struggle to budget with the sums they have, are used to rents going straight to landlords, struggle to afford the internet (let alone use it confidently) and who don’t use banking facilities. Perhaps the ongoing uncertainty about UC has meant the DWP have taken their eye off the ball.

Hardship and Universal Credit

The principle concern here is that the DWP, in all its previous examinations of Universal Credit, has taken little consideration of increased delay to the benefit claimant. We know that delay has been a principal cause of hardship to benefit claimants historically, whether as a result of official error, or because of the standard three-day wait for a Jobseeker's Allowance claim. But it seems particularly bewildering that a system designed specifically to simplify benefits when a person's circumstances change adds on waiting days for eligibility at the start. A sophisticated system should surely be aiming to decrease the wait.

Moreover, it is equally worrying how little attention has been given by the DWP to the extra pressure this waiting period will add to a newly unemployed person trying to manage their finances under new circumstances, on top of the longer wait for a first payment of Universal Credit.

Claimants will not be paid during the waiting period for eligibility for Universal Credit, not even in arrears. In addition, in a further shift from the current system this unpaid period will be applicable to the whole claim including housing, child and disability elements. Access to local welfare assistance to make up for any hardship caused to the claimant will depend upon the state of the local authority's funds – which, as a result of government cuts, have been reduced and subject to even stricter criteria rules (with some funding set to be removed all together from 2015/16²⁰). The extension of more unpaid days while waiting for benefit eligibility risks putting more claimants at high risk of rent arrears, reliance on food banks and higher debt.

Food banks

The use of food banks has been increasing steadily since 2005. There are more food banks in the UK than many may realise: there were once thought to be around 700, but a 2014 crowdsourced database shows that the figure is now around 926.²¹

Between April and September 2013 alone over 350,000 people received food from the Trussell Trust. 346,992 people received a minimum of three days' emergency food from Trussell Trust foodbanks in 2012-13, compared to 128,697 in 2011-12 and 26,000 in 2008-09. Of those helped during the first quarter of 2013-14, some 52 per cent were referred to foodbanks by frontline care professionals due to problems with benefits. During that same period in 2012/13, 43 per cent of referrals were due to benefits problems – representing an overall increase of 21 per cent in people referred to foodbanks with benefits problems.²²

Table 1. Numbers given three days' emergency food by the Trussell Trust, 2008/9 to 2012/13

2008/9	2009/10	2010/11	2011/12	2012/13
26,000	41,000	61,468	128,697	346,992

Lord Freud, the life peer and Parliamentary Under Secretary of State for Work and Pensions, suggested that the reason for growth in the numbers of people turning to foodbanks was simply a question of supply – that more foodbanks are opening and more people wish to receive a free meal.²³ But Chris Mould, the director of Trussell Trust, pointed out that food banks are not drop-in centres; they require referral. Adrian Curtis, the Foodbank Network Director of Trussell Trust, also confirmed that referrals relating to benefit delay are historically, and pre-welfare reform, a reality.²⁴

Arrears

The number of people going to Citizens Advice with rent arrears rose in every region of England in 2013 – indeed in the second quarter Citizens Advice Bureaux gave advice on the following:

- 22,412 issues about social housing rent arrears – a 13 per cent increase on the same period last year
- 2,840 issues about possessions claims due to rent arrears in the social housing sector – a 38 per cent increase on the same period last year
- 2,736 issues about threatened homelessness in social housing – a 12 per cent increase on the same period last year
- 3,307 issues about Discretionary Housing Payments – a 110 per cent increase on the same period last year.²⁵

The introduction of Universal Credit has also had a significant strain on both private rental tenants and landlords. Already the main trade body for landlords, the National Landlords' Association (NLA), has released advice to their members notifying them to avoid the worst case scenario and plan lettings “on the basis that you may only receive rent 10 out of 12 months”.²⁶ Landlords themselves are beginning to anticipate arrears even before they happen. It has been confirmed by the NLA that one of the biggest concerns for landlords is uncertainty and a lack of confidence about what the result of the government's welfare reform agenda will be.²⁷

The government once argued, back in 2010, that after cuts to housing benefit landlords in the private rented sector would take lower rents from people, modifying their prices to take into consideration the shortfalls of their tenants.²⁸ Unsurprisingly this has not been the case. The same goes for the government's assumptions under Universal Credit. Given the uncertainty landlords face, the chances of them taking a charitable view of benefit cuts means that fewer of them will rent to claimant tenants. Indeed data from the National Landlords' Association shows the number of landlords letting to people on benefits has halved from (46 per cent) to just one in five (22 per cent) in the last three years. Government cuts and uncertainty about Universal Credit are already having a real impact.

Furthermore, the prospect of letting to people who may go up to six weeks without money, which will certainly result in more people having greater budgeting issues further up the line, is a worrying one for landlords and tenants alike.

Debt problems

Evidence shows that there is a greatly increased chance of debt problems among those with low incomes. The DWP has drawn on this point itself. When carrying out their evaluation of the UC pilot stages it found that 34 per cent of Universal Credit claimants rely on debt, support from friends and family and advance payments to top up their incomes. That is not an insignificant amount – and it must not be forgotten that the relatively few claimants involved in the pilot stages were the least complicated cases.

Figures from the British Household Panel Survey found that in both 1995 and 2000 debt to income ratios were highest for low-income households.²⁹ For example, people in poverty in 2000 tended to have debts relative to their incomes 20 to 25 per cent higher than those of the population as a whole. One suggestion by the Joseph Rowntree Foundation, when analysing these figures, was for the government to explore the “substantial expansion of the Social Fund as a means of improving access to credit by people in poverty”.³⁰

The government eventually took a different route. Instead, they have abolished the Social Fund, and replaced it with local welfare assistance schemes with lower funding. Prior to April 2013, the Social Fund was made up of three different components: Budgeting Loans (interest free); Crisis Loans (interest free); and, Community Care Grants (non-repayable grants). Research carried out by the Centre for Responsible Credit has found that in the new localised system “Many local authorities are implementing tight eligibility criteria and their assistance is less likely to involve cash payments, with in-kind support such as food parcels and voucher schemes used in their place.”³¹ Indeed as suspected by organisations running food banks, the hard work of non-profit charities who work with volunteers around the clock to feed people who would otherwise go hungry is now a vital part of the welfare system.

To be sure, the Social Fund needed reform. It was introduced in 1987, during the Thatcher days. Norman Fowler, who served as a member of Margaret Thatcher’s cabinet from 1981 to 1990, instituted what came to be known as the ‘Fowler reforms’ of the social security system, under which the Social Fund was introduced. One of the most frequent criticisms of it was how long it took to be given to the recipient. In her book *Hard Work*,³² Polly Toynbee described applying to her local authority for a Social Fund loan: after making her application, she was told she would have to wait several weeks. For recipients, this meant weeks without money. For her, when it did come in, it was less than she had applied for.

During one survey carried out by Citizens Advice of a CAB branch in Dorset,³³ it was found that rejections for the Social Fund were all too common. Claimants’ experiences of being refused crisis loans included:

- one was told he had already made too many applications
- one had reapplied within 28 days of a previous social fund application
- one was refused a loan on the grounds that a broken bed was not considered a crisis (though CAB later helped the client secure a budgeting loan but waited three months from the original claim)

- another was unable to attend an interview at the time given and was therefore refused.

Citizens Advice carried out another survey of CAB advisers,³⁴ looking at local support, which at the time began to replace community care grants. Sixty-seven per cent of advisers said they had seen clients who had turned to high cost credit, such as home credit, payday lending, bills of sale and unlicensed lenders. Only 13 per cent said they had not seen this happen.

The Children's Society carried out some work to audit what kind of welfare assistance systems local authorities had used to replace the Social Fund.³⁵ The majority were greatly downsized in their reach, which does not bode well since the Social Fund needed a boost, not a cut. In total, they found six local authorities that explicitly stated that access to credit would be considered in deciding whether to make an award. As funding for local welfare assistance has been reduced so much we can expect to see more local authorities toughen the criteria on which a claim is assessed. In short, the help given to those people experiencing hardship has been cut so hard by the national government that being able to access unsecured debt now seems to count against those who want to apply for crisis loans. It appears that the UK is moving towards a situation where government policy implicitly directs claimants towards high cost unsecured credit rather than local welfare assistance.

This trend is being exacerbated by ongoing reductions in support for local assistance schemes. In 2011/12, Community Care Grants and Crisis Loan expenditure was over £270m; the DWP has allocated a programme budget of just £178m to support the provision of local welfare schemes in 2013/14.³⁶

Debt will be an especially significant problem for those who struggle to make ends meet during the period of at least five weeks when they are without any support.

Universal Credit advances

After extended correspondence with the office of Lord Freud the DWP has provided some useful guidance about the advance payments that will be available to Universal Credit claimants.

Claimants making a new claim for Universal Credit

People making a new claim for Universal Credit can apply for a Universal Credit Advance (new claim). This is meant to help them until they start receiving regular payments of Universal Credit, and is very limited: the maximum is usually 50 per cent of the amount they are likely to get per month, though they may be eligible for up to 100 per cent where their pay day has passed and they don't yet have their Universal Credit award. The Advance is recovered: where it is made after the payment due date, it is recovered immediately from the arrears that are due to them. Otherwise it must normally be paid back within six months (though this may be extended by three months in exceptional circumstances).

To qualify, in addition to having an underlying entitlement to UC, claimants must be in financial need and, crucially, be able to afford the monthly repayments. This means that claimants with existing debts (precisely those who may be facing the greatest financial hardship as a result of benefit delay) are also the most likely to be declined.

Claimants moving onto Universal Credit from a 'legacy benefit'

People who are transferring from a benefit that was paid weekly, fortnightly or four weekly in arrears to monthly paid Universal Credit can find they face a gap in payments. To help them cope they can apply for a Universal Credit Advance (benefit transfer). This is a one off advance of 50 per cent of their expected Universal Credit entitlement and again, it has to be repaid, usually in instalments over up to twelve months through deductions from their monthly award.

Unlike the new claim Advances, claimants do not have to be in financial need to qualify. This type of advance will be phased out when all existing claimants have moved to Universal Credit.

Established Universal Credit claimants

People who already get UC and whose circumstances change so that their entitlement goes up can apply for a Universal Credit Advance (change of circumstances) if they cannot wait till the end of their assessment period for the increase. The maximum is usually 50 per cent of the total indicative monthly award, recovered over a maximum period of six months (though this may be extended by three months in exceptional circumstances). Again, to qualify, in addition to having an underlying entitlement to UC, claimants must be in financial need and be able to afford the repayments.

Universal Credit Claimants with an intermittent expense

Universal Credit claimants with an emergency one-off expense can apply for a Budgeting Advance. This covers essential items like furniture or a cooker or fridge. To qualify, an applicant must have received Universal Credit (or one of the means-tested "legacy benefits") for at least six months and have had earnings below a set of very low thresholds: £2,600 for single people and £3,600 for couples during the previous six months. There are very strict capital rules too: for every £1 they have over £1,000 in savings, their maximum Advance is reduced by £1. If a claimant already has a Budgeting Advance, this must be repaid before they can qualify for another. The six month eligibility criterion is waived if the advance is needed to get or keep a job: to buy tools or make an advance payment for childcare, for instance.

The minimum Budgeting Advance is £100 and the maximum amounts are £348 for a single person, £464 for a couple without children and £812 for claimants with children.

The Advance normally has to be repaid within twelve months (in exceptional circumstances this can be extended by six months) and is recovered from their Universal Credit award.

Budgeting support

The DWP also offers budgeting support – “a mix of universal and targeted budgeting advice, alongside advances of benefit and financial products that are made available dependent on claimant circumstances.” Some people may be offered alternative payment arrangements, such as payment of housing costs to the landlord, paying more frequently than every month or splitting the payment within the household.

It is unlikely that alternative payment arrangements will be available for everyone who needs them. The DWP says that “alternative payment arrangements are considered on a case-by-case basis and assessed on their individual merits. Wherever possible, these alternative payment arrangements will be time-limited and delivered in conjunction with appropriate support to help claimants successfully make the transition to monthly budgeting.”

The TUC is also worried that there will not be enough Advances to meet the level of need, particularly given the tight eligibility criteria around them. Officials have indicated, for instance, that when the extended waiting days are introduced for JSA and ESA in October, they expect 15 per cent of JSA claimants to be in substantial financial need. These figures are based on the assumption that 40 per cent of JSA new claimants who face serve waiting days will either have received a redundancy payment or been employed (even if just for a few days) in the previous three months. It is very optimistic to assume that everyone in this position will have enough cash to get through till their first benefit payment, particularly if they are waiting up to six weeks. But even in the DWP’s own figures this means around 250,000 claimants will be in hardship, with no guarantee of an advance. If similar assumptions are being made for UC, where claimants will have to wait at least five weeks for their first money, there are likely to be severe problems.

The Department admits that the October change will put 245,000 new JSA claimants and 35,000 new ESA claimants at risk of significant financial hardship, with the analysis suggesting that many more will also face financial difficulties and be at risk of taking out short-term loans. JSA claimants will lose an average of £40 per week and ESA claimants £50 – significant sums for people managing the shift to much lower incomes. The Department has admitted that, when waiting days are applied to UC, and affect the amounts for housing costs and children “the potential hardship for claimants is much greater.”³⁷

We have reason to fear that Universal Credit Advances will not be enough to meet the need for assistance. Short Term Benefit Advances (SBTAs) were introduced in 2013 to replace Crisis Loans, and they operate in much the same way as the Universal Credit Advances. The Child Poverty Action Group has compared³⁸ the Jan–Mar figures for Crisis Loans and the April–June figures for SBTAs. Of course, these figures only cover the early days of the new system, things may well change, but the initial results show that the number of people applying has fallen (this figure depends to a large extent on whether a claimant’s Jobcentre Plus adviser mentions the availability of support) and that the proportion being approved is much reduced:

Table 2. Crisis Loans and STBAs, Jan– Mar and Apr– Jun 2013

	Applications	Awards	Proportion
Crisis Loans, Jan–Mar 2013	268,300	225,800	84.2%
Short-Term Benefit Advances, Apr–Jun 2013	82,801	18,781	22.6%

It is worrying that the DWP’s November 2013 evaluation found that UC claimants were more likely to obtain “funds in addition to their benefit”, with 34 per cent doing so, compared with 19 per cent of JSA claimants in one survey, 26 per cent in another. In other words, on Universal Credit more people look set to seek alternative finance from a payday lender than under JSA. Similarly, more people look likely to use their bank overdrafts on Universal Credit than on JSA. And far more people seem likely to have to seek an advance from the DWP in the form of a Budgeting Advance or Universal Credit Advance than was the case under JSA³⁹ (although given the tough eligibility criteria it seems likely that many will find their requests refused). Those who find they are turned down will be at high risk of making greater use of payday lenders and bank overdrafts.

Payday loans

There are two main problems associated with payday lending, or high cost credit, today. Firstly its business model is designed to lock people into dangerous debt. Secondly, any market competition that occurs within the industry negatively affects the consumer rather than reducing their costs of credit.

In a response to public misgivings about the ways in which payday lenders operate a common response is that lenders only sell credit occasionally. One influential paper on the subject by academics Flannery and Samolyk⁴⁰ asked whether an industry like this could survive if there were fewer high frequency borrowers. Their answer is that it might, but its long-term scale would be substantially decreased. The incentive for this industry then is to keep high frequency borrowers borrowing. Indeed evidence shows that lenders in the UK have not only made tremendous profits over the past few years, particularly during the recession, but that they have done so by trapping people into long term debt. In 2007–8, the payday lending industry was worth around £900m,⁴¹ while today it is estimated to be worth around £2.2bn⁴² – a huge growth that many other businesses can only dream of. Britain’s 12 leading payday loans companies made almost £1bn profits between them in 2012/13.⁴³ Furthermore it has been found by the OFT that 28 per cent of the loans which are rolled over (where a lender allows a borrower to continue owing money after the repayment date, indicating severe repayment difficulties) or refinanced bring in around 50 per cent of the lender’s total revenue.⁴⁴

This was most callously demonstrated when it was found that one top boss at a major payday lending company sent emails to staff encouraging them to get borrowers to roll over loans instead of offering repayment plans to those struggling.⁴⁵

The argument that access to this type of expensive credit could count against a crisis loan claim is deplorable, not to mention irresponsible.

It is often claimed that competition keeps interest rates as low as possible. As Claude Saumaise, the 16th century Dutch Calvinist said, “if the number of usurers multiplies, the price of money or interest will be driven down by the industry”. This has not been the case with payday lenders: prices for this high cost credit have stayed at a solid average of £25 per £100 lent. Lenders do not in fact compete on price, but on the speed of getting credit into your account. It is thus a disincentive for the lender to carry out proper credit checks – a subject of much controversy.

The extent to which payday lenders drain money away was illustrated by a report by the London Mutual Credit Union that examined how much borrowers would have saved if they had borrowed through credit unions and not the high cost credit industry. It found that if the 8.2 million payday loans taken out in 2011/2012 had been through a credit union, an estimated saving of between £676m and £749m would have been made. This would equate to an average saving of at least £91.43 for every payday loan taken out.⁴⁶

While payday lenders say on record that they do not lend to people on benefits, there is evidence to suggest otherwise and that payday lenders do not check their customers’ ability to make payments before lending them money. Citizens Advice carried out work checking the payday lenders’ Good Practice Customer Charter (published in November 2012 and written by the four main trade associations for payday lenders in the UK) against the reality of borrowers’ experiences. Based on their survey of 4,000 people it was found that lenders only checked whether a loan was suitable for borrowers’ circumstances in 39 per cent of the loans. Equally, lenders only carried out sound and proper affordability assessments and credit vetting for 39 per cent of the loans.⁴⁷

The DWP has itself shown that some existing UC claimants will seek payday loans to supplement its benefits. More people under Universal Credit will do so than in the current system.

Benefit delay has been the reason for a significant rise in the referrals to food banks, but we know this only because the Trussell Trust and other agencies work to signpost this reality. Payday lenders are not quite so transparent. A payday lending trade association will not announce what proportion of applications to their members’ shops has resulted from benefit delays. But it is a reasonable assumption that the five-plus week wait for someone who has lost their job to receive benefits will lead to an increased use of payday loans. This is because:

- a longer delay (for a larger number of benefit elements) is part of the design of Universal Credit
- the growth of high cost credit has swamped less affluent areas where benefit claimants are higher in number
- even claimants in the Universal Credit pilots (who have the simplest cases) have had to rely on debt, with credit options for many people limited to payday loans

- the introduction of local welfare schemes has seen a significant decrease in funding and conditionality that is likely to exclude new claimants awaiting eligibility
- some local authorities will turn down applications for crisis loans if applicants are able to take on unsecured consumer credit like a payday loan.

Access to mainstream banking

Another part of the problem is that mainstream banks have been discriminating against many less affluent areas. Research carried out by the School of Geography in the University of Nottingham found that some 7,500 bank and building society branches have been lost in the period covering 1989–2012.⁴⁸ Inner city areas have lost banks 3.5 times faster than more affluent suburbs and small towns. One CityWire report noted that 52 per cent of credit products on the high street are from non-banks and ‘other’ financial institutions, including payday lenders and pawnbrokers.⁴⁹

Conclusions

It is often too easy for governments to forget the invisible costs to households in crisis when they underfund the services and benefits those households are entitled to. Scrapping the Social Fund and decreasing the budget for local schemes on a year-year basis risks putting those in hardship straight into the arms of high cost credit lenders. This in turn throws open the possibility of a long-term debt trap which makes it near impossible to save money or go through the next month without borrowing again.

The principle of simplifying the benefits system is positive for both the government and the claimant. For the former it means less risk of error and fraud. For the latter it is easier to see the advantages of work and get a realistic idea of the countervailing factors, such as the costs of childcare. Though the principle is valuable, there are clearly huge risks, such as:

- EU rules on interchange fees that could mean the newly banked claimants of Universal Credit may be hit with extra fees for using their cards
- a drop in the number of food bank volunteers (indeed many food banks around the country have reported an inability to cope under the pressure)⁵⁰
- benefit recipients' limited access to the internet to check their online finances limiting their ability to actively manage their money
- a widespread ban of tenants on benefits by some landlords, and a shortage of private rental housing (the uncertainty is having a knock-on effect already)⁵¹
- the effect of sanctions on families' potential incomes.⁵²

In this context the government should be doing everything it can to make the system work better for claimants, not to make life even tougher. But instead benefit delay will be a core design component of UC.

A three-day wait that is unpaid may seem very little to some, but to many it means the difference between eating and not. However, a seven-day wait is unbearable for a new claimant, particularly when all elements of benefit entitlement (including those intended to meet housing costs and the additional costs of bringing up children) are included. When you consider also the assessment month and the further seven-day gap between the end of the assessment and the first payment, the associated problems that are likely to arise are clear. The government should be looking at IT solutions that reduce this number, not increase it – after all, what is the taxpayer paying for if not a more sophisticated system?

Recommendations

In light of the likely consequences of waiting at least five weeks we therefore make these key recommendations:

1. The new seven-day waiting period is unacceptably long. It is also far tougher than the previous three-day wait as payments designed to support claimants with the costs of housing and raising children will also be held back. The seven-day waiting period should be abolished, with benefit entitlements reverting to the current status quo (a three-day wait for JSA and immediate eligibility for payments designed to meet wider specific needs).
2. After the seven-day waiting period has expired, Universal Credit claimants will still face a delay of at least another five weeks before they receive any cash. This will place large numbers of new claimants at risk of significant hardship. To help alleviate this difficulty claimants should be able to request to receive UC on a two-weekly basis. This payment schedule mirrors the basis on which many people, particularly those on low incomes, receive their earnings.
3. For those who struggle during the extended wait, there will be the option of requesting a Universal Credit Advance. But eligibility for this payment will be very tightly drawn and the value of Advances will only be a proportion of lost benefits. The DWP should widen eligibility so that anyone who requests an Advance before their first UC payment is received is able to access one. This would mirror good employment practice, where many employers offer new employees access to a cash advance on their first pay cheque. Similarly, all claimants who want to request that the housing element of their UC is paid directly to their landlord should be able to take up this option. Where claimants believe that varying the prescribed payment options would improve their ability to budget DWP should not be stopping them. In addition, the value of Advances should be increased.
4. While Universal Credit Advances will provide some help, they will have to be paid back leaving claimants struggling the month after their Advance has been received. While the option to request fortnightly payments and the abolition of the initial seven waiting days would partially offset this challenge, the financial costs of early benefit delays will still be significant for some. This is why the DWP should make sure that state backed emergency financial assistance is available to those in particular need during the early days of their benefit claim, ideally by reintroducing the Crisis Loan element of the Social Fund.
5. Even if the design of UC is improved, the whole system could face substantial problems if it is not properly resourced and there are not enough staff in place to run it properly. Administrative problems are already a cause of substantial existing benefit delays. To ensure that the implementation of UC addresses these problems, rather than compounding them, DWP must ensure that enough staff are in place to meet tight processing deadlines (without the JCP workforce being placed under undue pressure).

6. The DWP should make sure that every new UC claimant is provided with clear and upfront information on Universal Credit Advances, ongoing Budgeting Advances and personal budgeting support services.
7. It is vital that the JCP workforce know that personal budgeting support is available to anyone who is migrating to UC and not just those with difficulties.
8. The DWP should make it a requirement of all local assistance schemes to ensure access to high-cost, unsecured credit is not used against a claimant trying to access state run schemes.
9. The DWP should be proactive in attempting to reduce claimants' reliance on payday loans, offering their support for the new regulator of the consumer credit market, the Financial Conduct Authority, to build into their regulation methods a real-time database of unsecured loans being taken out. The success of this initiative relies on forcing lenders to submit all lending data. This would enable the DWP to better target extra support at individuals who are taking out high cost credit products to supplement their benefits or in lieu of benefits if they face delay.
10. It is important that lack of access to the internet does not prohibit claimants from managing their money effectively. Where claimants do not have affordable and regular internet access they should not be required to claim and manage UC payments via an online system.

Glossary of terms

Arrears	Unpaid, overdue debt related in this context to rental arrears where money usually paid to a landlord is late.
Bedroom Tax	A change in housing benefit rules that the government calls the removal of the spare room subsidy.
Budgeting Advances	An advance payment provision that will eventually come to replace the Budgeting Loans (see below) as Universal Credit is widely rolled out. The eligibility criteria for these advances are tightly drawn and are limited to maximum amounts for different family types (as is discussed in more detail in this report).
Budgeting Loans	A scheme by the Department for Work and Pensions to help long-term, income-related benefit recipients cope with the cost of essential items like furniture and household equipment. As Universal Credit is rolled out across the country this scheme will be replaced with payments on account of benefit, called Budgeting Advances (see above).
Community Care Grants	Interest-free loans to help people on low incomes when moving out of residential care to live independently in the community. As of 1 April 2013, these grants are no longer available.
Conditionality Regime	The claimant commitment, a new regime of conditionality that a benefit recipient must agree to when migrating to or claiming Universal Credit.
Consumer Credit	An unsecured debt (that is a debt not secured on property) incurred for purchases made on credit cards, lines of credit and some loans.
Council Tax Support Scheme	A local council replacement of Council Tax Benefit, which came into force on 1 April 2013. The change has meant many low-income households previously eligible for support are now no longer so.
Crisis Loans	Interest-free loans that provided help in an emergency or disaster. No longer available.
Disability Living Allowance	A non-means-tested, non-contributory benefit that will now be phased out during 2013-16. Eligibility required the recipient to have had a disability for at least three months, and for the disability to be expected to continue for at least six more months.
JSA	Jobseeker's Allowance is a benefit for people who are unemployed but capable of work. How much recipients are entitled to are based on personal circumstances but will be at least £56.80 per week.
Pathfinder Areas	The areas where Universal Credit are being piloted and tested for the first time before their wider role out.
Payday loans	A high cost form of consumer credit that can often have annual interest rates of up to 4,000 per cent attached to them.
PIP	The Personal Independence Payment, which replaces the Disability Living Allowance (see above). It aims to help with some of the extra costs caused by long-term ill-health or a disability for those aged 16 to 64.
Sanctions	The withdrawal of benefit payments by the DWP from a recipient on grounds including missing an interview, leaving a job voluntarily or not turning up to the job centre for assessment. Many claimants appeal against sanctions but even if they are successful will already experienced a delay or a full loss of benefit payments. Under Universal Credit's new conditionality regime sanctions will be tougher.
Social Fund	A support fund for low income or benefit claimant households to help with one off expenses through either grants (the Community Care Grant) or loans (Crisis Loans). On 1 April 2013 it was scrapped and is now subject to a postcode lottery for its existence in local authorities.
Universal Credit	A new benefit that has started to replace six existing benefits with a single monthly payment.

Notes

1 DWP, *Universal Credit pathfinder evaluation: interim results from the Universal Credit claimant survey*, wave 1
https://www.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/263427/uc-report-final.pdf (901 achieved sample size for respondents)

2 A think tank founded by the current Secretary of State for Work and Pensions, the Rt Hon Iain Duncan Smith MP.

3 Lindsay Judge, Child Poverty Action Group for TUC, *Will Universal Credit Work?* (2013) <http://www.tuc.org.uk/sites/default/files/tucfiles/TUCcpag-report.pdf>

4 In a private conversation

5 <http://ssac.independent.gov.uk/pdf/ssac-memorandum.pdf>

6 DWP, *Universal Credit Impact Assessment* (2012)
https://www.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/220177/universal-credit-wr2011-ia.pdf

7 Randeep Ramesh, “Universal Credit: Government Admits 800,000 More Households Stand to Lose”, *Guardian* <http://www.theguardian.com/society/2012/dec/11/universal-credit-more-families-lose-out>

8 Donald Hirsch and Yvette Hartfree, *Universal Credit and Minimum Income Standards* (2013) <http://www.jrf.org.uk/publications/universal-credit-mis>

9 Mike Brewer, James Browne, Wenchao Jin, *Universal Credit: A Preliminary Analysis* <http://www.ifs.org.uk/bns/bn116.pdf>

10 A concept introduced by the Joseph Rowntree Foundation in 2008 relating to an acceptable standard of living.

11 Donald Hirsch and Yvette Hartfree, *Universal Credit and Minimum Income Standards* (2013) <http://www.jrf.org.uk/publications/universal-credit-mis>

12 Ibid

13 James Kirkup, “Autumn Statement 2013: Britain Can No Longer Afford Welfare State, Warns Osborne”, *Telegraph* <http://www.telegraph.co.uk/finance/budget/10487295/Autumn-Statement-2013-Britain-can-no-longer-afford-welfare-state-warns-Osborne.html>

14 Suspicions arose after a recent report revealed that just three DWP IT staff are working on the digital Universal Credit system. See <http://news.idg.no/cw/art.cfm?id=4546BAE3-C343-965D-5134C316E4BB7CF9>

15 Both from private conversations

16 Peter Dominiczak, “Iain Duncan Smith Says Universal Credit ‘On Budget’ Despite Millions Wasted”, *Telegraph* <http://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/politics/10505158/Iain-Duncan-Smith-says-Universal-Credit-on-budget-despite-millions-wasted.html>

17 Citizens Advice, *Universal Credit Managing Migration Pilot Baseline Results* (2013) www.citizensadvice.org.uk/citizens_advice_managing_migration_pilot_baseline_results_summary.pdf

18 Nigel Keohane and Ryan Shorthouse, *Sink or Swim?: The Impact of the Universal Credit* (2012)
http://www.smf.co.uk/files/1913/4779/2202/20120916_Sink_or_Swim_web_ready2.pdf

19 Andrea Kirkpatrick, *Local Authority Led Pilots: A summary of early learning from the pilots* (2013)
https://www.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/225068/rrep848.pdf

20 <http://www.lgcplus.com/briefings/corporate-core/finance/crisis-loans-funding-axed/5066719.article> and <http://www.cpag.org.uk/content/tearing-safety-net>

21 Dr Eoin Clarke, “Here is a Database of 926 Food Banks in the UK. Please Consider Sharing”, *The Green Benches* <http://www.greenbenchesuk.com/2014/01/a-full-directory-of-890-food-banks-soup.html>

22 The Trussell Trust, “Increasing Numbers Turning to Foodbanks Since April’s Welfare Reforms” <http://www.trusselltrust.org/resources/documents/Press/Increasing-numbers-turning-to-foodbanks-since-Aprils-welfare-reforms.pdf>

23 Zoe Williams, “To Lord Freud, a Food Bank is an Excuse for a Free Lunch”, *The Guardian*, <http://www.theguardian.com/commentisfree/2013/jul/04/lord-freud-food-banks>

24 In a private conversation

25 Citizens Advice, “Rent Arrears and Threat of Homelessness on the Rise as Economic Growth Fails to Reach Social Tenants”,
http://www.citizensadvice.org.uk/index/pressoffice/press_index/press_20131220.htm

26 NLA, *Landlord Guide to Rent Arrears*
http://www.landlords.org.uk/sites/default/files/landlords_guide_to_rent_arrears_4156.pdf

27 Chris Norris, head of policy at the NLA, confirmed this for me

28 Observation made by Kenneth Gibb, Director of Policy Scotland and Professor of Housing Economics at the University of Glasgow, in a private conversation.

29 Cox, Whitley, Brierley, *Financial Pressures in the UK Household Sector: Evidence from the British Household Panel Survey*,
http://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract_id=708984

30 James Mitchell, Kostas Mouratidis and Martin Weale, *The Long-Term Relationship Between Poverty and Debt* (2005) <http://www.jrf.org.uk/publications/long-term-relationship-between-poverty-and-debt>

31 Damon Gibbons, *Local Welfare Provision, Low-Income Households, and Third Sector Financial Services Provision* (2013) <http://www.cesi.org.uk/publications/local-welfare-provision-low-income-households-and-third-sector-financial-services-provi>

32 Polly Toynbee, *Hard Work* (2003), Bloomsbury Publishing

33 Citizens Advice, *Social Fund Reform: debt, credit and low-income households* (2010)
www.citizensadvice.org.uk/citizens_advice_response_to_social_fund_reform_june10_final_worddoc.pdf

34 Citizens Advice, *Local Support to Replace Community Care Grants and Crisis Loan*
www.citizensadvice.org.uk/social_fund_response_dwp_call_for_evidence_april_2011_final_ab.pdf

35 The Children's Society, *Nowhere to Turn* (2013)
<http://www.childrensociety.org.uk/sites/default/files/tcs/nowhere-to-turn-final.pdf>

36 Damon Gibbons, *Local Welfare Provision, Low-Income Households, and Third Sector Financial Services Provision* (2013) <http://www.cesi.org.uk/publications/local-welfare-provision-low-income-households-and-third-sector-financial-services-provi>

-
- 37 <http://ssac.independent.gov.uk/pdf/ssac-memorandum.pdf>
- 38 London Funders, *Localisation of the Social Fund: The first six months* (2013)
<http://www.londonfunders.org.uk/sites/default/files/images/24OctREPORTsocial%20fund.pdf>
- 39 DWP, *Universal Credit Pathfinder Evaluation: Interim results from the Universal Credit claimant survey*, wave 1
https://www.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/263427/uc-report-final.pdf (901 achieved sample size for respondents)
- 40 Mark Flannery and Katherine Samolyk, *Payday Lending: Do the costs justify the price?* (2005) http://www.fdic.gov/bank/analytical/cfr/2005/wp2005/CFRWP_2005-09_Flannery_Samolyk.pdf
- 41 OFT, *Payday Lending Compliance Review* (2012)
http://www.offt.gov.uk/shared_offt/business_leaflets/consumer_credit/OFT1466.pdf
- 42 OFT, *Payday Lending: Consultation on a Market Investigation Reference* (2013)
http://www.offt.gov.uk/shared_offt/Credit/oft1482.pdf
- 43 Jason Lewis, *Revealed: The £1 billion high cost lending industry*, TBIJ,
<http://www.thebureauinvestigates.com/2013/06/13/revealed-the-1-billion-high-cost-lending-industry/>
- 44 OFT, *Payday Lending Compliance Review: Final Report* (2013)
http://www.offt.gov.uk/shared_offt/Credit/oft1481.pdf
- 45 John Ferguson, “Revealed: Scots Boss at Payday Loan Firm Orders Staff to Keep Desperate Cheque Centre Clients Crippled in Debt,” *Daily Record*,
<http://www.dailyrecord.co.uk/news/scottish-news/revealed-scots-boss-payday-loan-2240215>
- 46 The Financial Inclusion Centre, *Can Payday Loan Alternatives be Affordable and Viable? An evaluation of London Mutual Credit Union’s pilot scheme* (2013)
<http://www.transact.org.uk/library-media/documents/Can-payday-loan-alternatives-be-affordable-and-viable-Summary-Report.pdf>
- 47 Citizens Advice, *Payday Loan Tracker Survey* (2013)
www.citizensadvice.org.uk/citizens_advice_payday_loan_tracker_survey_results.pdf
- 48 Shaun French, Andrew Leyshon and Sam Meek, *The Changing Geography of British Bank and Building Society Branch Networks, 2003–2012* (2013)
<http://www.nottingham.ac.uk/business/forum/documents/crbfs-reports/crbfs-paper3.pdf>
- 49 David Campbell, *Eight Graphs: Subprime UK – how Wonga is driving the recovery*, CityWire, <http://citywire.co.uk/wealth-manager/eight-graphs-subprime-uk-how-wonga-is-driving-the-recovery/a697252#i=6>
- 50 Patrick Butler, “Food Banks Struggle to Feed Hungry as Demand Rises”, *Guardian*,
<http://www.theguardian.com/society/2013/may/27/food-banks-struggle-demand-rises>
- 51 See for example the case of Fergus Wilson, the landlord with over 1,000 properties, who decided in January to send out eviction notices to all tenants in receipt of housing benefit <http://www.theguardian.com/money/2014/jan/10/fergus-wilson-property-tycoon-mass-evictions>
- 52 Patrick Arni, Rafael Lalive, Jan C. van Our, *How Effective are Unemployment Benefit Sanctions? Looking Beyond Unemployment Exit*

The TUC produces regular reports on economic and social issues, providing up to date analysis and commentary on key policy debates.

You can also read TUC policy officers' comments on the issues in the report series and the ongoing economic situation at the TUC public policy blog: www.touchstoneblog.org.uk



Published by
Trades Union Congress
Congress House
Great Russell Street
London WC1B 3LS

Tel: 020 7636 4030
Fax: 020 7636 0632
www.tuc.org.uk

June 2014